
 

 

Hanover Advisory Committee 
550 Hanover Street 
Hanover, MA 02339 

Meeting Minutes 
Wednesday, March 15, 2017 – 7:00 pm 

 
Opening: 
The meeting was opened at 7:00 p.m. by Edward Hickey, Chairman. 
 
Committee Attendees: 
Edward Hickey 
Emmanuel Dockter 
Wayne Moores  
Angela Blanchard 
Jerry O’Hearn 
Gavin Little-Gill 
Brandon Freeman 
 
Absent 
Sandra Hayes 
Joan Port-Farwell 
     
Other Attendees: 
Dr. Thomas Raab, Business Manager 
Matthew Ferron, Superintendent of Schools 
Chelsea Stevens, Acting Director of Finance 
John Geary, School Committee Chairperson 
Libby Corbo, School Committee Member 
Steve Freeman, Hanover Resident 
 
Review of Meeting Minutes 
Angela Blanchard made a motion to accept the minutes from March 2nd as written.  This was seconded 
by Wayne Moores.  All were in favor and the motion passed. 
 
Emmanuel Dockter made a motion to accept the minutes from March 8th as written.  This was seconded 
by Jerry O’Hearn.  Angela Blanchard recused herself as she did not attend the March 8th meeting.  The 
remaining Committee members were in favor and the motion passed. 
 
General Discussions 
Chairman Edward Hickey gave the Committee a report from the Board of Selectmen’s meeting he 
attended two nights prior.  He described two issues that had come up regarding funding of special 
education expenses.  The first relates to the practice that has been in place for the past several years 
where the ATM Warrant contains a specific Article (typically $500,000) to supplement the amounts in 
the Operating Budget to defray special education costs.  Mr. Hickey noted that the Chairman of the 
Board of Selectmen was concerned that the special education costs being funded from this 
appropriation were actually predictable operating costs and that by using a fee cash appropriation to 
pay these costs, the Board of Selectmen’s policy of not using free cash to balance the budget was being 
undermined.  Mr. Hickey also described a concern that pursuant to MGL ch 71, Section 34, 
appropriations to the School department are not permitted to be tied to any specific use or otherwise 
restricted.   
 



 

 

The second issue described by Chairman Hickey relates to the proposed creation of a Special Education 
Reserve.  Mr. Hickey explained that the recently enacted Municipal Modernization Act included MGL ch 
40A, Section 13E, which allows for Towns to create a special education reserve to help pay for 
unanticipated or unbudgeted costs of special education, out-of-district tuition or transportation.  The 
creation of this type of reserve would protect the school budget in the event that students requiring 
special education services move into Town after the budget process but before the next school 
year.  Chairman Hickey explained that the John Geary, the Chair of the School Committee, who was also 
present at the Board of Selectmen’s Meeting had requested that the Board of Selectmen hold off on 
voting to include an Article on the Warrant authorizing this type of reserve until his Committee has an 
opportunity to further review.   
 
Following Chairman Hickey’s update, there was a brief discussion of these two related issues but no 
decisions were made, and it was agreed that these topics will be discussed again at a later date. 
 
Review of FY18 Proposed Hanover Schools Budget 
Superintendent Matt Ferron stated he is confident that after further discussions and consideration the 
issues regarding special education funding will be resolved.  Mr. Ferron made clear the Hanover School 
Department’s commitment to serve the needs of all its students.  He is pleased with the proposed FY18 
level service school budget. 
 
Thomas Raab explained that having additional funds to roll over into the next fiscal year is obviously 
preferable.  However, Dr. Raab explained how quickly those funds can be expended when unexpected 
situations occur such as additional students or the need to transfer a student to private education.  Dr. 
Raab informed the Committee that there is no carry over funds going into FY18.  Gavin Little-Gill asked 
for some clarification regarding the expenses not matching up with the revenue.  Dr. Raab and Mr. 
Little-Gill had a brief back and forth exchange regarding the figures, and they agreed to touch base 
again.  Gavin Little-Gill also suggested the idea of giving residents more information regarding the 
various places school department funds come from.     
 
Dr. Raab gave a FY18 budget presentation to the Committee which included budget history, FY17 
spending, strategic needs such as technology, FY17 enrollment figures, grants, revolving accounts, 
special education funding, circuit breaker funds and a summary of the total proposed FY18 budget.  Dr. 
Raab stated around a 3.3% budget increase each year maintains a level service budget.  Emmanuel 
Dockter asked why budget figures were used for the budget history chart versus actuals which he would 
prefer.  Dr. Raab stated that for the purposes of comparison from year to year, it seems simpler given 
that the school department generally expends all their funds each year.  A brief discussion was had 
regarding the full day kindergarten program in which Dr. Raab explained how the program is self-
sustaining through tuition payments.  Gavin Little-Gill asked how the full day kindergarten program is 
offset within the budget.  Dr. Raab briefly reviewed some salary line items for teachers including 
paraprofessionals.  Emmanuel Dockter inquired regarding overall funding for the schools.  Matt Ferron 
explained that in comparison to other towns, our per pupil funding is lower; however, one reason for 
that is health insurance.  Mr. Ferron explained that because our offered health insurance plans are 
costly, many employees may obtain insurance elsewhere.  The state uses health insurance spending in 
their calculation of overall per pupil funding.  If more school employees obtained their insurance 
through the Town of Hanover, our per pupil funding would increase.  Gavin Little-Gill asked if any 
adjustments in student transportation could be made to reduce costs.  Transportation is 20% of non-
salary operating expenses.  Dr. Raab explained that he is hopeful once the Center School renovations are 
complete and redistricting finalized, that some savings can be realized.  Dr. Raab also noted that Ingle 
Bus Company agreed to no increases for the FY18 transportation costs.  Mr. Little-Gill asked if some bus 
routes could be combined since he notes that many parents drive and pick up their kids to and from 
school.  Dr. Raab and Mr. Ferron both noted that student transportation expectations are high and 



 

 

longer bus route are not something parents are in favor of.  The Committee thanked Dr. Raab and Mr. 
Ferron for their time and they departed at 8:24 pm.             
  
General Discussions 
Emmanuel Dockter informed the Committee that he spoke with Bob Murray regarding the Facilities 
Department budget and capital requests, and Mr. Murray will be ready to answer the Committee’s 
questions at the March 22nd meeting.  Mr. Dockter also informed the Committee that he received the 
required information to verify his budget spreadsheet figures from Troy Clarkson and Tony Marino.  Ted 
Hickey stated he is pleased with that news, and hopefully it will make the process easier next year.   
 
The Committee had general and quick discussions regarding various draft warrant articles.  Emmanuel 
Dockter asked if the Committee will be making recommendations on warrant articles that do not have 
finances involved.  Ted Hickey stated that he believes the Committee should recommend for each article 
regardless of financial components; however, it’s a discussion that the Committee should revisit at a 
later meeting when all members are present.  Jerry O’Hearn stated he also believes the Committee 
should recommend regardless. 
 
The Committee briefly discussed the process for picking a new color for town hall. 
 
Next Meetings 
The Committee’s next meeting will be held on Wednesday, March 22, 2017 at 7:00 p.m.  
 
Adjournment 
Angela Blanchard made a motion to adjourn.  This was seconded by Emmanuel Dockter.  All were in 
favor, and the meeting adjourned at 8:54 pm.  
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